
From the President’s Desk: More influence in the AMA
House
August 2018—This year, I made a point of noticing just how much goes on during the AMA Annual Meeting so I
could tell you about it. There are 600 delegates now and an equal number of alternates. More special sections give
us more ways to engage, and we do. It’s challenging, enjoyable, and exhausting at once.

R. Bruce Williams, MD

When I walk into all that activity, I’m always glad to see William V. Harrer, MD, who chairs our AMA delegation. Dr.
Harrer is an observant guy who enjoys the muted chaos. He does his homework and is a valuable voice of reason
when there’s a need to pivot. He’s a quick study and a good listener, which is probably why he can so often see
opportunities to collaborate.

At  this  year’s  meeting,  we introduced and secured House of  Delegates approval  for  a resolution calling for
appropriate  provisions  in  laboratory  benefit  management  programs  administered  by  health  insurance  payers  or
their  affiliates  to  prevent  potential  conflicts  of  interest  and  administrative  barriers  to  care.  In  the  reference
committee, where delegates argue the merits of resolutions, our team was able to clarify the ways that these
programs, which sometimes incorporate prior authorization requirements, could limit or deny patient access to
needed pathology and laboratory services.

I came to know the AMA 20 years ago, when I attended meetings as president of the Louisiana State Medical
Society.  Then,  as  now,  there  were  contentious  proposals.  And  then,  as  now,  we  were  committed  to  finding
compromises that everyone could accept and explain to colleagues as well as legislative, regulatory, and public
health entities. I think that is why general news reports will so often include AMA policy—they know doctors are too
smart to be stubborn without good reason. We know when to stand firm and when to pivot.
The AMA continues to be important because its leaders are willing to evolve. Twenty years ago, the AMA embraced
specialty society representation. This year, the AMA extended parity to specialty societies, giving those with
enough eligible members more delegate positions in the AMA House of Delegates.

Mark Synovec, MD, who chairs the AMA Pathology Section Council, says that parity in HOD representation is the
single  most  significant  development  of  the  2018  meeting,  and  I  think  he’s  right.  The  CAP,  American  Society  for
Clinical Pathology, and United States and Canadian Academy of Pathology each gained delegates and alternates,
boosting  our  influence.  Specialty  society  parity  enables  more  opportunities  to  talk  through  nuances  that  not
everyone knows and think through potential challenges emerging in a handful of places. It gives us more experts
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to bring everyone up to speed, as when CAP delegate Susan Strate, MD, testified in reference committee last year
about how genetics and genomics affect patient care,  and the reference committee report  quoted her verbatim.
James Caruso, MD, a forensic pathologist, has contributed invaluable insight on proposals tied to the opioid crisis.
The informational reports are outstanding. A lot of learning goes on at the AMA.

Now for a short course on structural fundamentals. The Pathology Section Council embraces the CAP, ASCP, USCAP,
and National Association of Medical Examiners; the national cytopathology and dermatopathology associations
participate as welcome guests. The Pathology Section Council, in turn, is part of the AMA Specialty and Service
Society, a caucus of all specialty societies in the AMA HOD. We also caucus with the hospital-based physicians.
Everybody is talking to everybody. By creating a space for open minds, the AMA encourages better-integrated
medical teams that can provide the best patient care. To my mind, that’s the whole idea.

The outstanding residents, fellows, and new-in-practice members who represent pathology at the AMA are another
reason for optimism. Colin Murphy, MD, who chairs the AMA Resident and Fellow Section Governing Council and
now represents the Washington State Medical Association in the AMA HOD, is a former CAP delegate to the AMA
RFS who credits what he knows about communicating ideas and negotiating with others to his time “growing up
with the CAP.”

Rebecca Obeng, MD, PhD, MPH, a member of the Resident and Fellow Section and sectional alternate delegate to
the HOD, has advocated for a more robust pathology curriculum in medical school. Nirali Patel, MD, a former vice
chair of the CAP Residents Forum Executive Committee who is now a molecular genetics research pathologist and
USCAP-credentialed alternate delegate to the AMA, showed real insight in a discussion of direct-to-consumer
laboratory testing, which came up via a resolution submitted by the AMA Organized Medical Staff Section. We were
gladdened  and  gratified  by  the  success  of  that  resolution,  which  put  the  AMA  on  record  in  support  of  vigilant
government oversight and patient education.

Every  CAP  member  who  is  also  a  member  of  the  AMA  amplifies  the  importance  of  pathology  in  the  minds  of
patients and colleagues. This may not be clear to everyone, so I’ll  restate it: The number of AMA delegates
allocated to the CAP is defined by the number of CAP members who independently join the AMA. There is a new
AMA group membership program that creates sliding-scale membership dues discounts for small, medium, and
large physician groups. We benefit greatly from AMA representation in Washington; it’s a heavy lift. The least we
can do is pay our share.

I’ll  leave  you  with  a  story  about  how  effectively  one  pathologist  can  drive  energy  behind  a  good  idea.  In  2016,
when Zika loomed, CAP alternate delegate Jean Forsberg, MD, who is a formidable defender of the country’s blood
supply,  organized a  successful  blood drive  during the AMA meeting.  People  appreciated the opportunity  to
contribute. That’s what we were there to do.�n

Dr. Williams welcomes communication from CAP members. Write to him at president@cap.org.
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